

|  |
|--|
| <b>Minutes of Meeting of Mullingar Municipal District held on Monday, 11<sup>th</sup> September, 2017, at 2.00pm, in the Council Chambers, Áras an Chontae, Mullingar.</b> |
|--|

**Presiding** : Cllr.Bill Collentine, Deputy Mayor

**Members Present** : Cllrs.Frank McDermott, John Shaw, Emily Wallace, Ken Glynn, Paddy Hill, Sorca Clarke, Johnnie Penrose, Michael Dolard, Liam McDaniel.

**Apologies** : Cllr.Duncan, Cllr.D’Arcy, Martin Murray, Paul McCool.

**Officers Present** : Mr.Declan Leonard, A/Director of Services, Mr.Murty Hanly, A/District Engineer, Ms.Kitty Foyle, District Administrator. Ms.Caroline Byrne, Staff Officer.

**In Attendance** : Mr.Michael Kelly, Senior Engineer Mr.Gerry McCormack, A.O.;

**Item 1** : ***Miontuairisci***

- (i) On the proposal of Cllr. McDermott, seconded by Cllr. Glynn, the Minutes of July Meeting of Mullingar Municipal District held at 2.00pm on Monday, 10<sup>th</sup> July, 2017 in the Council Chambers, Aras an Chontae, Mullingar, were unanimously approved;

There were no matters arising from the Minutes.

**Item 2** : ***Presentation from SIRO***

The Deputy Mayor introduces Ms.Aoife Ni Lochlainn, Public Policy Manager, SIRO, as well as Mr.Fergus Devereaux and Mr.John Barrett, also from SIRO.

Ms.Ni Lochlainn gave a presentation to Members based on “building a future proofed network” for the area. She stated that a lot of groundwork has been carried out in Mullingar town on the provision of broadband and that SIRO are working where there already is a “footprint”, i.e. where ducting and ESB are already in place. The Members asked when broadband would be made available to other areas in Westmeath and Ms.Ni Lochlainn stated that other areas will be covered in Phase 2 or by the National Broadband Plan. She stated that digital hubs are being encouraged in many towns where users can come together to use the facilities. Phase 1 of SIRO’s Plan is to target urban areas, with fifty regional towns with a population of 4000 or above being catered for. She stated that the boundary will be the urban boundary and inevitably this will mean some areas will not be covered , however she stressed that SIRO is a private company and any area they move into must be commercially viable for them. Other areas will have to wait for the Government’s National Broadband Plan.

Ms.McLochlainn responded to various queries raised by the Members.

**Item 3 : Report on status of the Special Speed Limits Review 2017.**

Mr. Michael Kelly, Senior Engineer, presented a report to the Members outlining the current status of the review of special speed limits in 2017. He stated that the submissions received have now been assessed and he put forward the submissions which require the approval of the Members. These are as follows:-

- a) Recommendation: Retain existing 50kph speed limit on the Ardmore Road but introduce a 30kph periodic speed limit for a 400m section of the Ardmore Road at the proposed school.

Members agreed to this recommendation.

- b) Recommendation: Reduce speed limit past Castlepollard Community School.

Members agreed to grant this recommendation.

- c) Recommendation: Retain existing speed limits on R446 east of Kilbeggan.

Members agreed to this recommendation.

On the proposal of Cllr. Glynn, seconded by Cllr. McDermott, the Report on the status of the Special Speed Limits Review 2017 was approved by Members.

**Item 4 : Replies to Questions**

The Replies to Questions for September were noted and supplementary questions answered, as listed hereunder.

**Item 5 : Correspondence**

The following items of Correspondence were considered by the Members:-

1. Letter dated 31<sup>st</sup> July, 2017 from the Office of the Minister for Justice and Equality, acknowledging the District's letter regarding dealing with maternal deaths, was circulated and noted by Members;
2. Letter dated June, 2017 from T.I.I., e-mailed on 3<sup>rd</sup> August, 2017 by the District Administrator, in relation to removal of surplus lighting at J3 of M6 Route at Rochfortbridge, was circulated and noted by Members;
3. E-mail dated 8<sup>th</sup> August, 2017 from District Administrator regarding extract from CPG Meeting outlining proposal to amend Chairman's Board outside Council Chambers, was circulated and noted by Members;
4. Letter dated 12<sup>th</sup> July, 2017 from Office of the Minister for Housing, Planning and Local Government regarding letter from the MMD in relation to combined service connections, was circulated and noted by Members;

5. Further letter dated 27<sup>th</sup> July, 2017 from Office of the Minister for Housing, Planning and Local Government regarding letter from the MMD in relation to combined service connections, was circulated and noted by Members;
6. Letter dated 8<sup>th</sup> August, 2017 from AA Roadwatch regarding letter from the MMD in relation to Junction 5 of M6, was circulated and noted by Members;
7. Letter dated 14<sup>th</sup> August, 2017 from Office of the Minister for Health regarding the availability of European Health Insurance Card for British tourists post Brexit was circulated and noted by Members;
8. Letter dated 28<sup>th</sup> August, 2017 from Office of the Minister for Jobs, Enterprise and Innovation regarding letter from MMD in relation to Regional Action Plan for Jobs and locations for advanced manufacturing buildings, was circulated and noted by Members;
9. Letter dated 31<sup>st</sup> August, 2017 from Office of the Minister for Justice and Equality regarding letter from the MMD concerning electronic monitoring, was circulated and noted by Members.
10. Vote of Congratulations from Cllr.Wallace, Cllr.McDermott and Cllr.McDaniel to the Westmeath Junior Camogie Team on their All Ireland Win on 10<sup>th</sup> September, 2017.
11. Vote of Congratulations from Cllr.Shaw to Adam Smith on winning the U16 All Ireland Boys Golf Competition.
12. Vote of Congratulations from Cllr.Glynn to Jake Charles on winning a Bronze medal in the European Schoolboys Boxing Championships in Romania.
13. Vote of Congratulations from Cllr.Clark to all involved in the Cannonball Run and Make a Wish Foundation for fund-raising event held in Mullingar on 10<sup>th</sup> September.

The Members then adjourned for a tea break.

Resumption:

***Item 6 : Replies to Notices of Motion***

The Replies to Notices of Motion, as listed hereunder, were considered by Members.

***Any Other Business:***

The District Administrator asked Members to note the short time frame between September and October MMD Meetings and note date for submission of Motions and Questions for October Meeting.

As there was no further business this then concluded the business of the Meeting.

---

Mayor

---

Date

## Mullingar Municipal District – 11<sup>th</sup> SEPTEMBER, 2017 - QUESTIONS

| CCMS   | Question | Cllr.                 | Questions  | Reply   | Supplementary Question                       | Reply to Supplementary              |
|--------|----------|-----------------------|--|---|--|-------------------------------------|
| 225736 | Q4.1     | Cllr. Michael Dollard | Q - 11/09/17 - Will Mullingar Municipal District address the problems associated with the birch tree which is located close to 61, Newlands, Mullingar.  | This will be pruned during the current pruning season.  | None   | None                                |
| 225737 | Q4.2     | Cllr. Michael Dollard | Q - 11/09/17 - Will Mullingar Municipal District contact EIR with a view to having this telecommunications company removing telephone pole on Road 5603 following storm damage.                              | EIR have been contacted as requested.   | Has a reply been received from EIR?          | No reply received to date.          |
| 225738 | Q4.3     | Cllr. Michael Dollard | Q - 11/09/17 - What is the up to date position regarding funding for the Baltrasna Mains Drainage Scheme?  | The Interim Allocation under the Rural Water Multi-Annual Programme 2016 - 2018 announced in June 2017 did not include funding for group sewerage schemes in Westmeath in 2017. | How many applications have received funding? | The DM advised he would check this. |
| 225741 | Q4.4     | Cllr. Johnny Penrose  | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District if it can confirm that the water pipe serving the Ballynacargy area is similar to the one which caused so many problems in Louth and East Meath recently. | The pipe material in Ballynacargy is uPVC while the pipe in Louth was AC pipe.  | None   | None                                |
| 225742 | Q4.5     | Cllr. Johnny Penrose  | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District to investigate the possibility of putting in place a carpark at Coolnahay Bridge.   | There is currently a carpark at Coolnahay Bridge and funding has been received to improve same.   | None   | None                                |
| 225743 | Q4.6     | Cllr. Johnny Penrose  | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District when works will be completed at Grange Resource Centre, Mullingar.  | Works are on-going and will be completed as soon as possible.   | Timeframe for this?                          | DM advised within 3-4 weeks.        |

|        |       |                    |   |   |                               |      |
|--------|-------|--------------------|---|---|-------------------------------|------|
| 225746 | Q4.7  | Cllr. Una D'Arcy   | Q - 11/09/17 - Following the given amount of time, can this Municipal District now engineer a road design that will deter and prevent large vehicles using the housing estates on the Ballyhealy Road for reversing and turning?                              | This matter will be further investigated by the District Engineer and an update will be brought to Members at the October Meeting of Mullingar Municipal District.  | Adjourned to October Meeting. |      |
| 225747 | Q4.8  | Cllr. Una D'Arcy   | Q - 11/09/17 - Can this Municipal District put in place temporary stop/yield signs at the junction of the Knockdrin Road and at Cloughan until works are complete?  | This request will be brought to the attention of the construction contractor, Fox Building & Engineering Ltd, who are responsible for traffic management on the site.   | Adjourned to October Meeting  |      |
| 225748 | Q4.9  | Cllr. Una D'Arcy   | Q - 11/09/17 - Can this Municipal District host a tourism "cup of tea" event in Castlepollard to introduce the new Heritage Officer and Tourism Officer to community groups in the area, especially those engaged in festival and event planning and tourism? | The Tourism Officer is working towards the implementation of the adopted Tourism Strategy and currently working on actions and budgets in this regard. Community groups countywide, along with the tourism industry will be key to the successful growth of tourism in Westmeath and their input will be welcomed and valued as work progresses. We will be working with relevant groups and individuals in delivering specific actions over the course of the Strategy's implementation and will meet with those groups as specific projects are identified. | Adjourned to October Meeting  |      |
| 225751 | Q4.10 | Cllr. Sorca Clarke | Q - 11/09/17 - Will this Municipal District of Mullingar work with Westmeath County Council and the PPN to distribute information booklets on Japanese knotweed, including details on how to recognise it, what to do and what not to do with it.             | Westmeath County Council's Environmental Awareness Officer continuously engages in education programmes through different forums. Two open meetings on "invasive species/biodiversity" were held on 14th and 21st June, 2016.<br><br>The link below from the Council's Web Site outlines in detail both Japanese Knotweed identification and control methods.<br><br><a href="http://www.westmeathcoco.ie/en/ourservices/pl">http://www.westmeathcoco.ie/en/ourservices/pl</a>  | None                          | None |

|        |       |                     |   |   |   |   |
|--------|-------|---------------------|---|---|---|---|
|        |       |                     |   | anning/biodiversity/invasivespecies/<br>This link will be distributed to the PPN groups.  |   |   |
| 225752 | Q4.11 | Cllr. Sorca Clarke  | Q - 11/09/17 - Will this Municipal District of Mullingar consider the installation of CCTV at the playground on Relic Road, Kilbeggan, in view of the recent vandalism that occurred in the area.                             | This is a matter for the Gardaí. The matter can also be raised at the Joint Policing Committee Meeting.   | Can CCTV be used in such locations?         | DM advised he would check this out and revert to Cllr.        |
| 225753 | Q4.12 | Cllr. Sorca Clarke  | Q - 11/09/17 - Will this Municipal District of Mullingar work with residents of Farran, Mullingar to review the adequacy of traffic calming measures in the area following concerns expressed about habitually speeding cars. | This housing estate was designed with traffic calming measures to standard. 30kph speed limits have been installed in this estate. Speeding vehicles are a matter for the Gardaí.   | Can the layout of this estate be looked at? | DM advised that this matter should be raised with the Gardai. |
| 225756 | Q4.13 | Cllr. Andrew Duncan | Q - 11/09/17 - Will the Municipal District of Mullingar include the layby area on the Mullingar Road, Kilbeggan (outside Dillon's) on the roving CCTV dumping programme, to combat the ongoing illegal dumping.               | This location will be referred to the Community Wardens for consideration.  | Adjourned to October Meeting                |   |
| 225760 | Q4.14 | Cllr. Andrew Duncan | Q - 11/09/17 - Will Mullingar Municipal detail the terms of reference given to RPS for the Traffic Management Study in relation to Mullingar Town Enhancement Scheme.   | The traffic management study in the design brief for the Mullingar Town Enhancement Scheme requires a traffic survey and analysis to be carried out within the orbital route around Mullingar with a focus on the junctions through the centre of the town. | Adjourned to October Meeting                |   |
| 225761 | Q4.15 | Cllr. Andrew Duncan | Q - 11/09/17 - Will Mullingar Municipal District include the cul de sac at Baronstown on the verge trimming schedule.   | There is no plan to include Baronstown on the Verge Trimming contract, as it is a local cul-de-sac road.  | Adjourned to October Meeting                |   |

|        |       |                    |  |  |  |                                      |
|--------|-------|--------------------|--|--|--|--------------------------------------|
| 225857 | Q4.16 | Cllr. Ken Glynn    | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District to alleviate minor flooding which occurs on wet days just inside the entrance to Oaklawns.  | This was examined after heavy rain and no significant flooding was evident.  | None   | None                                 |
| 225858 | Q4.17 | Cllr. Ken Glynn    | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District to immediately have Mullingar included in the heading of the Westmeath Greenway sign, which is located across the road from Mullingar Railway Station.              | This Westmeath Greenway sign covers the route from Athlone to Meath, as indicated by the heading on the sign. It is located at the entrance to the Greenway across from Mullingar Railway Station. Mullingar is centrally placed on the map and the location is marked with an arrow. It is not proposed to change the sign. | Can MMD request that Mullingar be included on this sign? | DM advised he would request.         |
| 225860 | Q4.18 | Cllr. Ken Glynn    | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District to include Keoltown, Ballinea in the roads budget for next year, as sections of this road are falling into poor repair.   | This cul de sac is in satisfactory condition, having been surface dressed in 2016. It would be expected that this road will not need resurfacing for a number of years.  | Can the lower part of this road be repaired?             | DE to meet Cllr.on site.             |
| 226002 | Q4.19 | Cllr Liam McDaniel | Q - 11/09/17 - When will Mullingar Municipal District carry out urgent remedial work on the L1211 at Cloonagh, Ballinagore, north and south of Newells Bridge.   | This can be considered in the context of the 2018 Estimates.   | Can temporary signage be erected in the meantime?        | DE to re-examine.                    |
| 226003 | Q4.20 | Cllr Liam McDaniel | Q - 11/09/17 - Will Mullingar Municipal District carry out remedial work to prevent ponding and flow of debris at Mary Lynam's house, Main Street, Rochfortbridge.   | This is very minor and no works are proposed.  | Can a gully be considered at this location?              | DE advised a gully will be provided. |
| 226004 | Q4.21 | Cllr Liam McDaniel | Q - 11/09/17 - Will Mullingar Municipal District upgrade the signage and road markings at Coola Bridge, Kilbeggan, to ensure compliance by motorists with the Stop/Go system operating on the town side of the bridge. | Signage is satisfactory at this location. Enforcement is a matter for the Gardaí.  | None   | None                                 |

|        |       |                       |  |   |      |      |
|--------|-------|-----------------------|--|---|------|------|
| 226007 | Q4.22 | Cllr. Frank McDermott | Q - 11/09/17 - Will this Municipal District assist and advise the residents of Derrevarragh Court housing estate, Castlepollard, with vermin control.  | The Council's Housing Department have visited this estate and are monitoring the situation.   | None | None |
| 226008 | Q4.23 | Cllr. Frank McDermott | Q - 11/09/17 - Will this Municipal District conduct a footfall count off the carpark into Fore Abbey.  | This will be considered as part of the Council's Tourism Officers' review of strategy and policy enhancement. It is hoped to provide a counter by the end of this year.   | None | None |
| 226009 | Q4.24 | Cllr. Frank McDermott | Q - 11/09/17 - When will this Municipal District have the bridges repaired at Drumcree and Fore.   | The contractor Truir Construction was scheduled to start this week. Work on the bridges - Drumcree Bridge and Fore Bridge is expected to be completed within the next eight weeks.  | None | None |
| 226012 | Q4.25 | Cllr. Emily Wallace   | Q - 11/09/17 - Will Mullingar Municipal District extend free parking in Mullingar town during the Christmas season to ten days, to include the Christmas Market, which starts December 7th to 10th and the week before Christmas, from Monday 18th to Saturday 23rd December, with an extended 2 hours on the main streets during this time. | Westmeath County Council is liaising directly with Mullingar Chamber of Commerce in respect of co-ordinating free parking days in its car parks to optimise and enhance the Christmas Market and its overall experience by both traders and the public. | None | None |
| 226014 | Q4.26 | Cllr. Emily Wallace   | Q - 11/09/17 - Will Mullingar Municipal District consider the inclusion of Age Friendly parking spaces within our towns and villages, especially with the ongoing redesign and development of civic spaces at present.   | There is no statutory requirement to provide these type of spaces and such spaces are not enforceable.  | None | None |



|        |       |                       |  |  |      |      |
|--------|-------|-----------------------|--|--|------|------|
| 226015 | Q4.27 | Cllr. Emily Wallace   | Q - 11/09/17 - Will Mullingar Municipal District advise when the stone wall on Harbour Street behind the HSE building will be repaired as a matter of urgency.                   | The HSE are responsible and are currently managing the repair of this wall.  | None | None |
| 226018 | Q4.28 | Cllr. Paddy Hill      | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District if any reply has been received from TII regarding changing of pedestrian crossing on Main Street, Delvin, to digital signage. | This matter is ongoing. A reply has been received from TII and the Transportation Section is liaising with the TII Road Safety Engineer on the matter.   | None | None |
| 226019 | Q4.29 | Cllr. Paddy Hill      | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District if it intends to carry out minor improvement works to the Town Hall, Castlepollard, as agreed in the Town Renewal Programme.  | A costing will be prepared for the proposed works and will be discussed further with the Property Management Section to identify a possible source of income.  | None | None |
| 226020 | Q4.30 | Cllr. Paddy Hill      | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District if it will seek funding under the various schemes for the upgrade of footpaths in Coole and Finea villages.                   | Funding applications will continue to be lodged for whatever grant schemes are available.  | None | None |
| 226023 | Q4.31 | Cllr. Bill Collentine | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District to seriously look at placing litter bins at canal entrances at Green Bridge and at Dublin Bridge.                             | There is a public litter bin next to the access point onto the Royal Canal Greenway at the Dublin Bridge, on the northern side of Austin Friars Street. There is a public litter bin less than 25m away on Dominick Street that serves this area, this can be relocated to the access point to the Canal Greenway. | None | None |
| 226024 | Q4.32 | Cllr. Bill Collentine | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District to repair walkway at end of Bellview cul de sac to Great Oaks (opposite 49-50), as this is a hazard to pedestrians.           | This pathway will be repaired as soon as possible.   | None | None |

|        |       |                       |  |   |   |                     |
|--------|-------|-----------------------|--|---|---|---------------------|
| 226025 | Q4.33 | Cllr. Bill Collentine | Q - 11/09/17 - To ask Mullingar Municipal District to trim/cut overhanging trees on cul de sac in Bellview Heights in front of houses 42 to 50 and opposite the entrance of the cul de sac, as they are hindering traffic. | These trees will be examined and pruned if necessary during the current pruning season. | None  | None                |
| 226028 | Q4.34 | Cllr. John Shaw       | Q - 11/09/17 - Can this Municipal District replace bollards across from post office in Killucan village that were recently destroyed.  | These bollards will be replaced as soon as possible.                                    | Can MMD staff liaise with local post office re this work? | DE to do this.      |
| 226029 | Q4.35 | Cllr. John Shaw       | Q - 11/09/17 - Can this Municipal District investigate the possibility of placing a pedestrian crossing in the Manorfield estate in Kinnegad, which is a busy estate that links to Coralstown-Kinnegad GAA Club.           | There are no plans or funding for a pedestrian crossing in this housing estate.         | Can this be re-examined?                                  | DE will re-examine. |
| 226030 | Q4.36 | Cllr. John Shaw       | Q - 11/09/17 - Can this Municipal District fill potholes on Grange Avenue in Raharney?   | Potholes at this location will be filled in the coming weeks.                           | None  | None                |

## Mullingar Municipal District – 11<sup>th</sup> SEPTEMBER, 2017 – NOTICES OF MOTION

| CCMS   | Motion | Cllr.                 | Motions  | Reply   | Notes                                   |
|--------|--------|-----------------------|--|---|---|
| 225734 | M6.1   | Cllr. Michael Dollard | M - 11/09/17 - That Mullingar Municipal District would provide an update regarding recurrent and ongoing sewerage problems on the Longford Road, opposite No.3.  | There are no current open queries regarding sewerage problems on the Longford Road. Previous sewerage problems in the vicinity of 3 Longford Road were identified as private-side issues, which are the responsibility of the householder to resolve. |   |
| 225735 | M6.2   | Cllr. Michael Dollard | M - 11/09/17 - That Mullingar Municipal District would address the problems that the tree opposite No.44, Glenview Heights, Mullingar presents.  | The roots of this tree are prominent in the grass strip but are not causing any problems for pedestrians using the footpath.  |   |
| 225739 | M6.3   | Cllr. Johnny Penrose  | M - 11/09/17 - That Mullingar Municipal District would erect directional signage for Castletown Geoghegan at Newells Bridge on the old Kilbeggan to Mullingar Road.  | The original pole and signs are gone from this location. New signs have been ordered for this location and will be erected as soon as possible.   |   |
| 225740 | M6.4   | Cllr. Johnny Penrose  | M - 11/09/17 - That Mullingar Municipal District would investigate a dangerous tree that overhangs in Kenny Graveyard.   | Register would indicate that is a community owned cemetery. Applications from Community Groups will be invited later this month for a Grant Scheme to assist in the maintenance and upkeep of such cemeteries.  |   |
| 225744 | M6.5   | Cllr. Una D'Arcy      | M - 11/09/17 - That this Municipal District considers liaising with a newly formed group in Castlepollard, with a view to placing into community ownership and management the tennis courts and land situated behind the playground. | The lands in question form part of a proposal for presentation to Full Council on 18th September regarding a variation to County Development Plan for the provision of Housing.   | This item adjourned to October Meeting. |

|        |       |                     |  |  |  |
|--------|-------|---------------------|--|--|--|
| 225745 | M6.6  | Cllr. Una D'Arcy    | M - 11/09/17 - That this Municipal District engages with the Department of Education and the Government to challenge the current policy regarding school bus routes, to allow appeals and representations from Councillors to be heard and given merit.  | No Reply.  | This item adjourned to October Meeting.  |
| 225749 | M6.7  | Cllr. Sorca Clarke  | M - 11/09/17 - That Mullingar Municipal District calls on the Minister for Health and the Minister for Social Protection to extend maternity leave for mothers of babies born prematurely for the duration of their care in Neonatal Intensive Care Units and Special Care Baby Units.   | No Reply.  | Members agreed letter to issue to Minister for Health and to Minister for Social Protection. |
| 225750 | M6.8  | Cllr. Sorca Clarke  | M - 11/09/17 - That Mullingar Municipal District calls on the Minister for Justice to intervene in the recent move by the Legal Aid Board to restrict access to legal aid in family law matters and to ensure that any cuts to the legal aid system does not create a barrier to Courts for partners experiencing domestic violence. | No Reply.  | Members agreed letter to issue to Minister for Justice.                                      |
| 225754 | M6.9  | Cllr. Andrew Duncan | M - 11/09/17 - That Mullingar Municipal District would look at a scheme to paint the towns' buildings, in conjunction with business owners and Mullingar Tidy Towns.   | Mullingar Municipal District staff are currently liaising with owners of derelict buildings to have them repaired and repainted where necessary. Recently, 6 No. buildings have been re-painted in Patrick Street and works are ongoing on a further 6 No. buildings in this street. | Adjourned to October Meeting   |
| 226075 | M6.10 | Cllr. Andrew Duncan | M - 11/09/17 - That Mullingar Municipal District would conduct a traffic safety audit at Ballinea.   | Following the installation of improved advance warning signs and road markings at this location in 2015, Roads and Transportation Section is not aware of any recent accidents at this location. It is not proposed to carry out a safety audit at this time.                        | Adjourned to October Meeting   |

|        |       |                       |   |   |  |
|--------|-------|-----------------------|---|---|--|
| 225855 | M6.11 | Cllr. Ken Glynn       | M - 11/09/17 - To call on Mullingar Municipal District to provide one new public light in Newbrook Grove at a location across from the main green area, as this area is extremely dark at night.  | There is no provision in the public lighting budget for additional lighting. This area will be reviewed in conjunction with the electrical testing programme in future years.   | Cllr.Dollard stated he would raise this issue at the Council Budget Meeting. |
| 226076 | M6.12 | Cllr. Ken Glynn       | M - 11/09/17 - To call on Mullingar Municipal District to outline when a roads and footpath refurbishment programme for the Ennell Court area will be put in place, as previously requested.  | Housing has ear-marked further development within the Ennell Court area. Infrastructural improvements associated with same will enhance the area.   | Agreed that DE would re-examine this estate.                                 |
| 226000 | M6.13 | Cllr Liam McDaniel    | M - 11/09/17 - To call on Mullingar Municipal District to fulfil a recent commitment to replace the grass verge between the Old N6, Dublin Road and the front wall of Derrygreenagh Park 1-28), Rochfortbridge, with hard core or tarmac.   | This work will be carried out as soon as possible.  |  |
| 226001 | M6.14 | Cllr Liam McDaniel    | M - 11/09/17 - To call on Mullingar Municipal District to give details on the number of roadside fruit and vegetable traders operating within the district over the summer months, the guidelines and regulations under which they operate and the level of revenue generated for Westmeath County Council by their presence. | The Mullingar Municipal District does not have details on the numbers engaged in this activity. Fruit and Vegetable Sellers of their own produce are specifically exempt from the National Casual Trading Act. Therefore no revenue accrues to the Council. |  |
| 226005 | M6.15 | Cllr. Frank McDermott | M - 11/09/17 - That this Municipal District includes an estimate for road No.L5742 from Whitehall Church to Coffey's, as it is in a very poor state, with two low cost bends at Finglas and at Farrelly, that need attention.   | This can be considered in the context of the 2018 Estimates.  |  |

|        |       |                       |   |  |   |
|--------|-------|-----------------------|---|--|---|
| 226006 | M6.16 | Cllr. Frank McDermott | M - 11/09/17 - That this Municipal District makes available "Concealed Entrance" signs for the entrance at The Belfry, off Road R394-121.   | There is no requirement for signage at this location.  |   |
| 226010 | M6.17 | Cllr. Emily Wallace   | M - 11/09/17 - That Municipal District of Mullingar would consider resurfacing the footpath from Milltownpass village to the graveyard, which is in a treacherous condition at present. | This can be considered in the context of the 2018 Estimates.   |   |
| 226011 | M6.18 | Cllr. Emily Wallace   | M - 11/09/17 - That Municipal District of Mullingar would consider resurfacing works at the Ballagh Roundabout on the N52, Delvin Road, which has deteriorated in recent months.        | T.I.I. have advised that Ballagh roundabout at N4 Junction 16 is planned for resurfacing as part of the N4 J16 resurfacing scheme and will be carried out in Spring 2018.  | Cllr.Wallace stated this roundabout will be dangerous in frosty weather – she asked if TII could be contacted again. DM agreed to this. |
| 226016 | M6.19 | Cllr. Paddy Hill      | M - 11/09/17 - That Mullingar Municipal District would repair roadside depression on the Castlepollard/Oldcastle Road, past Lir Park housing estate.                                    | This will be repaired as soon as possible.   |   |
| 226017 | M6.20 | Cllr. Paddy Hill      | M - 11/09/17 - That Mullingar Municipal District would repair roadside depression outside Delvin Church on Collinstown Road.  | Temporary repairs have been carried out at this location, however permanent repair in three locations is needed to eliminate this problem. Mullingar Municipal District are in discussions with T.I.I. on this matter. |   |
| 226021 | M6.21 | Cllr. Bill Collentine | M - 11/09/17 - To call on Mullingar Municipal District to upgrade railings on Green Bridge over canal, to improve the appearance of Mullingar.  | The Canal Bridge railings at the Green Bridge were installed to standard. There is no proposal to alter them.  |   |
| 226022 | M6.22 | Cllr. Bill Collentine | M - 11/09/17 - To call on Mullingar Municipal District to examine all signage on all approach roads to roundabout at Van Nelle factory.   | The signage at this roundabout is satisfactory. However, this roundabout will be replaced in the near future as part of the Ardmore road improvement scheme.   |   |

|        |       |                 |  |  |   |
|--------|-------|-----------------|--|--|---|
| 226026 | M6.23 | Cllr. John Shaw | M - 11/09/17 - That the Members would be updated in relation to scheduled works to properties and roads around the diversion route of the N52. | Funding has been provided by TII for remedial works to the road structure on the diversion routes used whilst the N52 realignment works were being carried out. Remedial works are ongoing in tandem with planned restoration works in the District. Works will take several months to complete. | Cllr.Shaw queried the length of time this work is taking. DM stated MMD will work with Members regarding individual house owners. |
| 226027 | M6.24 | Cllr. John Shaw | M - 11/09/17 - That this Municipal District carries out improvement works to the "island" Council park in Raharney.                            | This is a park that Raharney community have developed over many years. Recently, the OPW have repaired the river bank. Funding schemes may become available for such works in the future.  |   |